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DRAFT MINUTES
The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Health, Long-Term Care & Health Retirement Issues Committee met at the Rio All-Suite Hotel & Casino in Las Vegas, Nevada, on Friday, November, 16, 2007, at 4:15 p.m. 
Sen. Joseph Crisco of Connecticut, acting chair of the committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:

Rep. Pat Patterson, FL

Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM 



Rep. Carl Epps, GA


Assem. William Barclay, NY 


Rep. Michael Ripley, IN

Rep. George Keiser, ND 

Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Rep. Frank Wald, ND


Rep. Ronald Crimm, KY

Rep. Jim Raussen, OH

Rep. Tommy Thompson, KY

Sen. Jake Corman, PA

Rep. Fulton Sheen, MI

Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Sen. Robert Dearing, MS 

Sen. Ann Cummings, VT


Rep. Donald Flanders, NH 

Rep. Virginia Milkey, VT


Other legislators present were: 


Rep. Robert Herkes, HI

Rep. Edward Gaffney, MI

Rep. Dennis Horlander, KY

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX

Sen. Richard Roeding, KY

Rep. James Dunnigan, UT


Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Michael Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations

Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education

MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its July 20, 2007, meeting in Seattle, Washington.

PENDING FEDERAL INITIATIVES
SCHIP

Megan Mamarella, representing the National Association of Health Underwriters (NAHU), updated the Committee on Congressional attempts to renew the State Children’s Health Insurance Program (SCHIP).  She said that Congress had passed a compromise bill in August that would have expanded program funding by $35 billion over five years and rescinded a Department of Health and Human Services “crowd-out” provision.  She said that President Bush vetoed the bill and threatened to block other compromise legislation being proposed by Congress.  That provision, she explained, would have prohibited states from expanding the cut-off for participating in SCHIP beyond the standard 250 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL).  She said the provision only would have let states expand their programs if they could have proven they already covered 95 percent of those below 250 percent of the FPL.  
Ms. Mamarella noted that the President had signed into law a defense spending bill that would maintain current SCHIP funding levels through December 14, and she predicted that the Administration would most likely further the extension into fall 2008.  She said that this would pose problems for an estimated 21 states, which will need an additional $1.6 billion for fiscal year 2008 to sustain their programs at current funding levels.  She said that nine (9) of those states would be out of funding by March.
Responding to Committee questions regarding program abuse in states that faced fiscal uncertainty, Ms. Mamarella noted that the nine (9) aforementioned states had expanded their programs to include adults and, in some cases, had expanded eligibility requirements well beyond 250 the percent of FPL.  She commented that one of the major assets of instituting SCHIP as a block grant was its flexibility.  
PROPOSED RESOLUTION REGARDING DEPENDENT HEALTH BENEFITS

Laura Tobler of the National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL) said that, under most state laws, children lose health care coverage they receive under a parent or legal guardian when they turn 19.  She said full-time students are often given an exception, but their dependent benefit status ends either upon graduation or at a pre-determined age.  She said approximately 10.3 million people between ages 19 and 26 are uninsured.

Ms. Tobler said that in response to the staggering growth rates among the uninsured in this demographic, 19 states had enacted legislation to expand dependent health benefits to young adults beyond the traditional cut-off age.  She said that effective policies could include offering a rider with a supplemental premium or simply extending all policies that are covered by a family premium. 
Sen. Corman asked if any data was available that would prove these dependent health policies would drastically reduce the uninsured in this age group.

Ms. Tobler responded that many states do not track information regarding the success of these policies.  She did note, however, that an estimated 76 percent of the uninsured population in this demographic is poor.  She said many poor parents or guardians do not have access to employer-sponsored insurance or cannot afford their portion of the premiums.  She concluded that, as a result, the impact of extending dependent health benefits may not be as significant as many might hope. 

Kevin Wrege, representing the Council for Affordable Health Insurance (CAHI), said that lawmakers should concentrate their efforts on enacting sound public policy that encouraged the development of affordable health care options for young people.

Mr. Humphreys said that the sponsor of a proposed Resolution in Support of Extending Dependent Health Benefits for Young Adults, Rep. Susan Westrom of Kentucky, was not in attendance.  He said the resolution would urge lawmakers to increase the availability of dependent health insurance benefits to individuals up to age 25, regardless of student status.  As a courtesy to the sponsor, the Committee deferred further discussion of the resolution until the NCOIL Spring Meeting in Washington, DC.

MENTAL HEALTH PARITY

Mila Kofman of the Health Policy Institute at Georgetown University updated Committee members on federal mental health parity legislation.  She said the Senate had unanimously passed a Mental Health Parity Act of 2007 (S. 558) in late September, which would amend the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) of 1974 to require mental health coverage in addition to coverage for other medical and surgical procedures  outlined in group health plans.  
Ms. Kofman said that S. 558 would renew a 1996 mental health parity law which is set to expire at the end of 2007.  The House of Representatives was considering three similar bills, she noted, and would consider compromise legislation once House members had resolved financing issues.
Ms. Kofman said that lawmakers had stricken a clause originally contained in S. 558 that would have preempted state authority on mental health parity requirements.  She said the final working bill would establish a federal floor that would give state governments more flexibility to enact stronger regulation.  She concluded that President Bush had indicated he would sign S. 558 if it were to reach his desk.
MEDICARE ADVANTAGE PLANS

Albert Sochor, of Old Surety Life Insurance Company, discussed growing concerns regarding the marketing practices and sales of Medicare Advantage Plans.  He said that misrepresentation and fraud had become prevalent and that, in many cases, seniors were being removed from traditional Medicare without their knowledge.  He said that some insurers and/or agents had signed these seniors onto plans they could not afford, misled them regarding coverage options, and told them that their doctors accepted these new plans, when they did not.  
Mr. Sochor said that he had been working with the NAIC to develop regulatory marketing standards that would help protect seniors from abuse.  He said that the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services maintained a zero tolerance policy for these abusive practices, but that it had taken little punitive action. 
Brett Palmer of the NAIC agreed with Mr. Sochor and said state regulatory oversight was necessary.  He said that existing federal legislation preempted states and limited their authority.  He concluded that memorandums of understanding between the NAIC and the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services were helpful, but they were not a panacea.
HEALTH PARTNERSHIPS

Mr. Humphreys outlined a proposed Resolution in Support of H.R. 506, The Health Partnership through Creative Federalism Act. He said that H.R. 506 and a similar Senate bill, S. 2772, would, among other things, provide grants to states for development and implementation of innovative, comprehensive health insurance reform, encourage states to implement a variety of reform options, and permit states to seek exemptions from otherwise applicable federal statutes, including ERISA.  Mr. Humphreys said the resolution urged Congress to act on the bills and commended the bill sponsors for their leadership in developing bipartisan legislation that recognizes states as “laboratories of democracy.”  

Following discussion, the Committee unanimously adopted the resolution and referred it to the Executive Committee.

PROPOSED PHYSICIAN REIMBURSEMENT MODEL ACT
Janet Nalley, representing the American Medical Association (AMA), briefly updated Committee members on joint AMA and insurance industry efforts to reach consensus on a draft physician reimbursement model.  She said that interested parties were discussing core principles related to the rental network preferred provider organization (PPO) market.  She said that the two sides agreed on items relating to:

· Transparency of information used to determine a contractual network relationship among physicians, PPO networks, the entities processing physician claims, and the patients who received the physician services
· Terms and conditions of an underlying contract between a PPO network and its contracted physicians
· Treatment of entities that do not have a contract with a PPO network

· Use of a physician’s discounted PPO rates once a PPO contract has ended
· Access to network providers

Ms. Nalley said that the AMA and insurer representatives needed more time to finish discussing other issues.  Marty Mitchell, representing America’s Health Insurance Providers (AHIP), and Karen Greenrose of the American Association of Preferred Provider Organizations (AAPPO) agreed.
Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted to defer further consideration of the proposed physician reimbursement model to the NCOIL Spring Meeting in order to allow for additional interested-party discussion.
CLARIFYING STATE AUTHORITY UNDER ERISA

Marcy Morrison, insurance commissioner of Colorado, commended state legislators for their efforts regarding health insurance reform.  She said that it would be up to states to effect change. 

Mr. Palmer said that the NAIC had developed four main principles to clarify state authority under ERISA.  He said the principles called for states to collect all relevant data necessary to develop sound public policy, as well as implement appropriate “play-or-pay” mechanisms.  He said the principles also supported federal financing for states to experiment with diverse initiatives and waiving ERISA requirements so states could implement health insurance reform.
PROPOSED RESOLUTION REGARDING PRESCRIPTION DRUG TRANSPARENCY
Rep. Epps said that cost-based drug switching was an alarming and growing practice that was inappropriate.  He said the practice occurred when a physician switched a patient from a medication that benefits him or her to a drug that may be less effective.  He said this substitution often takes place because physicians receive greater financial compensation for the drugs they use as substitutes.

Rep. Epps asked the Committee to adopt a resolution that encourages state action to ensure complete transparency when physicians receive financial compensation for clinical decisions.  He said that a proposed Resolution Regarding Transparency for Patients in Prescription Drug Care supports prohibiting a physician or other practitioner from interchanging medication without providing prior notification to a patient, parent/guardian, or patient spouse. 

Mark Cook, with Blue Cross/Blue Shield of Michigan, said that BlueCross supported transparency but felt that serious discussion should occur before the Committee adopted the proposed resolution.  He said that the resolution would pose problems for the availability of affordable generic drugs, as well as for beneficial physician incentive programs.
Rep. Epps moved that the Committee defer consideration of the resolution to allow for additional discussion.  The Committee unanimously deferred further review until the NCOIL Spring Meeting.  

LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE ISSUES

Mr. Mitchell updated the Committee on long-term care partnership activity.  He said that a number of states had made significant gains in establishing programs but that other states had made little progress. He said that legislative priority and budget concerns were the primary reasons.
PROPOSED 2008 COMMITTEE CHARGES
Mr. Humphreys said the proposed Committee charges for 2008 were as follows: 

· examine state reform initiatives including, among other things, employer “play-or-pay” provisions, individual mandates, public clearinghouses, health savings accounts (HSAs), and single-payer systems, and develop positions if appropriate
· continue consideration of proposed model legislation regarding physician reimbursement, and investigate other transparency issues in the health care system, including the role of information technology 

· continue to monitor, report, and input on federal legislation that would effect health insurance availability and affordability
· continue to monitor state progress regarding long-term care partnership programs

· continue NCOIL efforts regarding repeal or amendment of state statutes based on an NAIC Uniform Accident and Sickness Policy Provision Law (UPPL) and Robert Wood Johnson Study

Following Committee discussion, legislators unanimously adopted the proposed charges.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:40 p.m
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